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We are on the web! 

www.stpeterriley.org 

Church Services 

 

Divine Service – Sundays at 9:30 am 

Matins – Wednesdays at 9 am  (when school is in session) 

Advent and Lent – Wednesday services at 7 pm 

Feasts and Festivals – Services as announced in calendar and bulletin 
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A LETTER FROM THE PASTOR 

 Augsburg Confession: Article XIV – Of Ecclesiastical Order 

 

Only certain men are to publicly teach in the Church and administer the sacraments—and this 
article defines who these men are, namely that they are regularly called. What does it mean 
then to be regularly called? It means a man has been prepared and instructed for the ministry 
with proper theological education and mentoring, he has received a Divine Call from the 
Church to serve in the ministry, and he has been ordained into that same office. 

As with all of the articles in the Augsburg Confession, and the entire Book of Concord, this is 
confessed because Holy Scripture teaches it. The Gospel account is really two main stories—
the primary story is of Jesus’ earthly ministry, suffering, death, and resurrection, but there is 
another story as well—that of the first seminary class of the New Testament Church and the 
ordination of the first pastors. At the start of Jesus’ ministry, he calls the 12 apostles. They then 
receive teaching from the Lord for three years, preparing them for their future service, and fi-
nally, following the completion of our salvation by Jesus’ suffering, death, and resurrection, 
they are ordained into the Holy Office of the Ministry to bring this salvation to the world in 
Word and Sacrament. Jesus breathed on them and said, “Receive the Holy Spirit, if you forgive 
the sins of any, they are forgiven. If you do not forgive them, they are not forgiven.” 

So the apostles were sent by Jesus to preach repentance and the forgiveness of sins. They were 
sent to make disciples of all nations, baptizing them in the name of the Father, and of the Son, 
and of the Holy Spirit, and teaching them to observe all that Jesus commanded. They were sent 
to “do this, in remembrance of me,” administering Christ’s body and blood to the faithful to 
the end of the age. 

Who publicly teaches in the Church and administers the sacraments is based on Jesus’ institu-
tion and definition of the Office of the Ministry. The Church, following Jesus’ institution, con-
tinues regularly calling men into the ministry. In fact, Christ himself continues calling and 
sending men—not directly as he did the apostles, but through the Church. St. Paul refers to 
Timothy’s ordination by Paul’s laying on of hands in 1 Timothy 4:14 and 2 Timothy 1:6. And 
all the way down to the current day, this pattern has repeated itself. This article prohibits a man 
from assuming the Office for himself. He must be called into the Office by the Church. 

In Christ, Pastor Bayer 

 

Of Ecclesiastical Order they teach that no one should publicly teach in the Church or 
administer the sacraments unless he be regularly called. 



 

 

A LETTER FROM THE PRINCIPAL 

 

Endure 
 

Therefore, since we are surrounded by so great a cloud of witnesses, let us also lay 
aside every weight, and sin which clings so closely, and let us run with endurance the 
race that is set before us, looking to Jesus, the founder and perfecter of our faith, who 
for the joy that was set before him endured the cross, despising the shame, and is 
seated at the right hand of the throne of God.  Consider him who endured from sin-
ners such hostility against himself, so that you may not grow weary or fainthearted. 
Hebrews 12: 1-3 
 

And just like that, summer is over and the new school year has begun.  The kindergar-
ten through 8th grade students returned to school on August 26th with much excite-
ment.  The preschool students will be returning on September 9th to start their school 
year.  We have over sixty students that will be at St. Peter this year.  Please pray for 
our students, their families, and staff at St. Peter.   
 

Our theme for the school year is “ENDURE”, taken from the verses above in the book 
of Hebrews.  We will be talking to the students throughout the year about “running 
with endurance”, and what that looks like when we are “‘running” with our focus al-
ways on Jesus.  What joy we have knowing that He already ran the race for us.  Jesus 
endured the cross so that we don’t have to.  Instead, we follow Jesus who has forgiv-
en our sins, with faith graciously given by the Spirit, knowing we have salvation in 
Him. 
 

As we share this message with our students, we also provide an opportunity to spread 
this message to other children around the world through their chapel offerings.  The 
chapel offerings collected this year will be going toward MOST Ministries.  We are 
looking for volunteers who have gone on a MOST trip before to come and talk with the 
kids about their experience.  If you have been on a trip or know someone who has, 
please reach out to me or to the school office so we can schedule a visit. 
 

Some upcoming things to note.  The school kids will be walking in the homecoming 
parade on September 13th in St. Johns to represent our school.  Our school PTL will 
have its first meeting on the 9th and start planning great opportunities for our stu-
dents.  The students will participate in their first STEM day at the end of the month.  It 
is going to be a great year! 
 

 

Blessings in Christ, 
Erika Brown 



 

 

PRESCHOOL NEWS 



 

 

A LETTER FROM THE CANTOR 

Why We Do What We Do 

Oratio, Meditatio, Tentatio 

Prayer, Meditation, Testing/Trial 
Oratio, Meditatio, Tentatio 

Prayer, Meditation, Testing/Trial 

Martin Luther wrote that these three are necessary for a person to become a good theologian (LW 34, p. 285 - 288). And 
he believed every Christian could become “a good theologian.” But he meant something very specific when he wrote 
about “prayer, meditation, and testing.” Let’s look at that. 

First, he points out that God’s gift of salvation and eternal life are way beyond anything we can figure out on our own. 
The only way we can know them is through God’s Word in Holy Scripture. So to assume we can figure God out is the 
ultimate in hubris. We don’t open our Bible with our preconceived notions of what he says and means. Rather, we come 
to him in complete humility and ask that his Son give us the Holy Spirit to guide us in what he has to teach us in his 
Word. Luther points out how David throughout Psalm 119 asks God to teach him, show him, lead him, instruct him. 

Next, we meditate on what that Word has to say. Here again, Luther has something very specific in mind. Let me give 
you an example. A favorite Bible passage is, “God is love” (I John 4:8). It’s really easy to assume we know and under-
stand what that means; we all know what “love” is. But that leads us down the path to the slogan that’s very popular right 
now, “Love is love”, suggesting it doesn’t matter who or what you love, it’s all the same. So consequently God will love 
you and accept you no matter what. BUT that’s not what the Bible means by the verse. If we only stay in I John, we al-
ready see our assumptions are off base and begin to understand what God is saying, “By this the love of God was mani-
fested in us, that God has sent his only begotten Son into the world so that we might live through him. In this is love, not 
that we loved God, but that he loved us and sent his Son to be the propitiation for our sins” (I John 4:9-10). Continuing 
our search throughout Scripture, we start to realize that God is a righteous judge, and we only begin to learn about his 
love as we recognize the gift of his Son for us as our Redeemer, who conquered sin and death to give us eternal life. 

The third stage of becoming a theologian is trial or testing. Just as we’re beginning to understand God’s Word, the devil, 
the world and our own sinful flesh challenge us, saying we’re all wrong. When you hear someone say, “Love is love,” 
the first time you respond and say, “But that’s not what the Bible has to say,” you’ll get harsh push-back. “Who are you 
to tell me I’m wrong? That’s just your opinion.” Even our own human nature will pull us back into pretending we can do 
as we please, or tell us that others’ beliefs are just as valid as our Christian faith. This is the “testing” Luther refers to, 
causing us to question, “Did God really say….?” Through these trials our faith is tested and strengthened, as we rely 
solely on his Word and its promises. 

That brings us back to the beginning of the process, as we once again come to his Word with the prayer that humbly 
seeks his Spirit to guide our reading and understanding. Some of you may remember the old collect, “Blessed Lord, you 
have caused all Holy Scriptures to be written for our learning. Grant that we may so hear them, read, mark, learn and 
inwardly digest them that, by patience and comfort of your holy Word, we may embrace and ever hold fast the blessed 
hope of everlasting life.” This is what that pray is talking about. 

Some people tend to believe that Bible study is optional for the Christian faith. That’s sad; they don’t know what they’re 
missing. More importantly, in a world that continuously tempts us to accept and believe its craziness, we need to build 
our faith, life and hope on a solid foundation. That comes through “Oratio, Meditatio, Tentatio.” 

I hope to share more of why we do what we do. Perhaps if you have a particular question or concern, you might pass that 
along to me through the church office 
 

Dick Davenport 
  



 

 

CHURCH ANNOUNCEMENTS 

WHAT IS THE MITE BOX ALL ABOUT? 

 

Your spare change once a month becomes more powerful than you can imagine!! 
 

Through LWML (Lutheran Women in Mission), hundreds of thousands of dollars are  
distributed to many missions all over the world! 

 

  For example: 
$100,000 to A Healing Plan for At Risk Children 

$100,000 is given to Serve LCMS Office for Pastoral Education 

$100,000 A Legacy of Love for Special Needs Children in US 

$106,000 Healthy together, Healthy Workers, Healthy Church. (Lutheran Family Services in US) 
$100,000 fortifying Faith for Those With Vision Impairment (Lutheran Braille Workers) 

 

Just to name a few! Your spare change & bills can work miracles all over the world  
in the name of Our Lord Jesus Christ.  

That’s what MITES can do.   THANK YOU!!   REMEMBER every last Sunday of each month is MITE SUNDAY!! 
 

 

 

 

St. Peter Ladies Aid & LWML News 

 

We invite the ladies of the congregation to join us every Thursday morning at 9 
a.m. to tie quilts and other jobs.  The first Thursday of the month is our monthly 
Ladies Aid meeting which begins around noon and will be September 5th.  The 
second Saturday of every month we meet in the morning  from 9 a.m. - noon in the 
Fellowship Center Gym for our Quilting Bee. This month we will meet on Satur-
day, September 14th.  
 

We welcome any  thoughts for some fund-raiser ideas. 
 

Our LWML Mites collection is on the last Sunday of each month which will be 
September 29th. Our Mites have been down lately.  We welcome you to drop 
coins/ bills in the Mite Box in the Narthex. If you would like to take a small box 
home with you,  pick one up on your way out of church on the shelf. LWML uses 
these mites to help many people all around the world. 
 

If you have any questions just text me @ 989-640-0630. 
                                                                            Love in Jesus, Kathy Bond 



 

 

 
 
 
 

Thank You’s 

Thank you for lifting up the bright light of Jesus for others to see.  I am so deeply thankful to God that He 
chose you to supply what the work of the LCMS requires.  Although giving may seem a simple act, it speaks 
so forcefully about the kind of Christ-following disciples God has made each of you to be.  “Love one anoth-
er,” was Jesus’ commandment to his disciples.  You are doing just that through this gift, and all other acts of 
selfless sacrifice you make for he sake of the Gospel message.  Even in financially challenging times like 
these, you are confessing your trust and faith in Christ alone.  And I appreciate you.  Thank you.                           

Pastor Matthew C. Harrison, President LCMS 

=============================================================================
Dear Pastor Bayer and the congregation of St. Peter, 

Thank you for the generous scholarship and your support of continued Lutheran education.  I can assure you 
that my peers and I greatly appreciate everything this congregation has done and continues to do for us and 
our education.  Rest assured we will remember your gift for many years to come, and the knowledge we gain 
from this experience will help us to grow as faithful Lutherans.  Thank you again!  

 Prayers in Christ, Lydia Klamer 

============================================================================= 

2024 MINT FESTIVAL PARADE 
 

Thank you to all the many volunteers who walked in the Mint Festival parade this year. 
Thanks to all who purchased candy for this event. Special thanks to Dave Bengel for the use 
of his truck to carry the tubs of candy to pass out during the parade. 

Charlene Kennedy 

============================================================================= 

 

Thank you for your support of missionaries and mission work throughout the world! Your 
contribution is very much appreciated.  God is blessing our ministry through YOU, as togeth-
er we partner to bring the Good News of Salvation to the world! 
Global Lutheran Outreach 

========================================================== 

Dear Pastor Bayer and people of God at St. Peter Lutheran, 
Thank you for your donation of $2,000 in April.  Thank you for your prayers for my work 
with seminary students and the church in Ghana and for Joyce’s work with missionaries and 
missionary programs throughout Africa.  We are thankful for your partnership in proclaiming 
Christ in Africa!  P.S.  We have a new granddaughter!! 
 

David and Joyce Erber,  Together in Mission 

THANK YOU’S 



 

 

. 
 
 

CHURCH ANNOUNCMENTS & NEWS 



 

 

Shut-In Visit List 
Monthly Visits 
Ellie Camburn 
Linda Chant 
Linda Davis 
Rhonda Dedyne  

Ilene Gibson 

Mary Ann Grennell 

Jan Maynard 

Jeanette Mehney 

Charlie Silm 

Bernita Sillman 

Albert Smith 

 

 

 

 

Prayer Chain 

 

If  you have a prayer request, please call the 

church office (989) 224-3178 during office 

hours. If  in the evening or weekend, please 

call Pam Mohr (989) 292-1686.  

 

The Church will only send out emails if  we 

have permission from the person or family 

of  whom the email is concerning to respect 

peoples privacy.  

Memorials 

 

CHURCH ANNOUNCMENTS & NEWS 



 

 

LCMS FOUNDATION  

Stewards, Called to Forgiveness 

Human beings were created and redeemed to be stewards. Bearing the image of God (Gen. 
1:26–28), the steward was created to reflect the Creator within creation. In a way, stewards are 
simply mirrors. Mirrors cannot do anything to the image that is placed in front of them. 

A mirror was the first item in creation that embodied the computer term GIGO. “Garbage in, 
Garbage out.” In a computer, if you enter good data, you get a good result. You enter bad data; 
you will get a garbage result. 

In photography, you can run an image through a filter, which can remove imperfections. Myri-
ad apps allow for the option to cut people out, add people in and change backgrounds all in an 
attempt to make the perfect image. Mirrors cannot do that. They do not provide anything new. 
Mirrors are created to reflect, not process, an image. They simply reflect the person standing in 
front of them. 

Stewards are like this. Created to reflect, a steward will reflect the God in front of them. The 
steward will either reflect a godly stewardship that holds that God is the owner of all things 
(Ps. 24:1) and is the One to whom they are accountable, or they will reflect the god of self and 
see the created order as something to be possessed, used, and in far too many cases, abused. It 
is not a question of IF the steward reflects, it is really a question of WHO is being reflected. 

For this reason, the Lutheran Service Book has included a necessary hymn worthy of medita-
tion: “Forgive Us, Lord, for Shallow Thankfulness” (LSB 788). Its first verse reads: 

Forgive us, Lord, for shallow thankfulness, For dull content with warmth and sheltered care, 
For songs of praise for food and harvest press, While of Your richer gifts we’re unaware. 

This is a fitting call to repentance for every steward. Our thankfulness is so often shallow. We 
get comfortable with the overflowing blessings we have entrusted to us by the Lord. These 
trusts are so many that the steward often forgets the One who entrusts them. Worse, with so 
many physical trusts evident, the steward loses sight of the greatest trust: the Gospel of Jesus 
Christ. The failed steward sees so much plenty that they lose sight of the treasure: Jesus! 

So, we confess our shallow thankfulness. In absolution, the imperfections of the failed steward 
are wiped away and a new image is sent into the world. We release our hold on stuff. We re-
think our relationship with the created order and recall that it is all to be used FOR JESUS! 
This keeps the richer gifts in view, for us and for those we know and love who need Jesus. 



 

 

 

LCMS INTERNATIONAL MISSIONARIES 



 

 

 

5th Annual Ladies’ Night… 
is at the parsonage will be Friday, September 6th, from 6-10pm.  Lap babies are wel-
come as well as high school gals.  Please bring a finger food or a beverage (alcoholic 
or non) to share.  No RSVP needed! 

 
St. Peter School...  
is looking for church members to adopt a classroom in prayer for the year.  Beyond 
praying for the teacher and students in your class, you could visit the class to read or 
bring a treat, sit with them during chapel one morning, etc.  This is a pilot program 
with room for ideas!  If  interested, please see Kristin Bayer. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS 


